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1. CONTEXT 
Harington School is a post-16 free School which provides a programme of study with A-level 
subjects at its core. Students are required to attain five 5 grade passes at GCSE, Students 
will need to have achieved grade 6 or above in the subject they wish to study at A level. If a 
student wishes to study Science or Maths at A level they will need to achieve a grade 7. All 
students are expected to study at least three A-levels. The majority of students travel from 
the local towns of Oakham, Stamford and Uppingham, although a smaller number do travel 
from further afield. The published programme of study includes a weekly activities 
programme and an academic enrichment session including volunteering which all students 
are expected to engage with.  

The primary aim for the School is to encourage each student to become a mature, 
independently-minded individual who has the necessary skills and knowledge to be of value 
to themselves and society. We know that every student is talented, so our role as educators 
is to ensure these talents are fully realised. To achieve this, we have high expectations of 
every student, emphasising the importance of hard work and doing one’s best in every 
circumstance. 

2. PRINCIPLES 
The guiding principles for this policy stem from the guidance provided in the Special 
Education Needs Code of Practice 2015 (Section 7).  We believe that all students should be 
provided with opportunities to access the A-level curriculum, with SEND students expected 
to make the same levels of progress as other students.  

The School will work in partnership with students, teachers, parents and other external 
agencies, including the Local Authority, to ensure that individual learning needs are 
addressed within the context of the School’s Programme of Study.  

The core principle is to ensure that the right type of support is given to students so that they 
can be stretched and challenged within the Programme of Study provided.   
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3. WHO IS RESPONSIBLE FOR CARRYING OUT THIS POLICY 
The implementation of this policy in School will be monitored by the Governors of the School 
and remain under constant review by the Federation. The  Federation SENCO, cluster leads, 
individual teachers and form tutors are responsible for ensuring that the principles outlined in 
the policy are applied to individual students. 

4. IDENTIFICATION OF NEED 
Where a student has an Education Health Care Plan (EHCP), the School is committed to 
working with the Local Authority and family to discuss the transition during the twelve months 
prior to starting at the School.   

The School recognises that young people have the right to request that the School is named 
on the EHCP. In accordance with the SEND Code of Conduct 2015, we would expect the 
Local Authority to discuss the application with ourselves in order to actively consider the 
suitability of the School for the young person.  

The School is committed to ensuring that any additional needs that students have can be 
discussed prior to the student starting. Our School application form provides the initial 
opportunity for needs to be identified. These identified needs are then discussed with the 
young person through an individual interview with parents permitted to attend if that is their 
wish. On enrolment at the School students are required to submit any relevant paperwork, 
such as the Form 8.   

Some needs may emerge after a student has begun our programme of study. An early 
parents’ evening with the tutor provides an opportunity for families to discuss any concerns. 
Teachers are encouraged to discuss any concerns with the Federation SENCO in the first 
instance who will provide guidance and support. This may result in additional diagnostic 
tests being considered.   

 
5. MEETING THE NEEDS OF THE STUDENTS 
The School receives support and guidance from the Federation SENCO, who is fully 
qualified with The National Award for SEND Coordination. 

The School uses a wide range of strategies to support students with additional learning 
needs.    

All those with EHC Plans will have a designated key worker within the School. This is 
typically the form tutor. This does not replace Health or Social Care key workers allocated by 
the Local Authority. Reviews and provision will focus on the long-term plans of the student to 
ensure a successful transition to adult life. 

Where a student has a learning difficulty or disability that calls for special educational 
provision, the School will use its best endeavours to put appropriate support in place. We 
believe that young people should be supported to participate in discussions about their 
aspirations, their needs, and the support that they think will help them best. Support should 
be aimed at promoting student independence and enabling the young person to make good 
progress towards employment and/or higher education, independent living, good health and 
participating in the community. 

Staff receive advice, training and information on how to support students with learning needs 
(e.g. dyslexia) in accessing the curriculum and supporting progress. At post-16 level many 
students understand the strategies that work for them and an open discussion between staff 
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and students is encouraged. Where appropriate, students are allowed to access additional 
technology (e.g. laptops) to support their learning.  

Where a student fulfils the criteria outlined by JCQ regulations, access arrangements will be 
applied for and put in place for external exams. Please also see the Harington School 
Examinations Policy. 

Post-18 careers advice is provided independently by a careers advisor who works across the 
Federation. Students or parents can request individual meetings throughout the year.  

Our approach to teaching is that all students, including those with SEND needs, should be 
able to access a curriculum which is appropriate for their individual needs.  SEND students 
will be expected to make the same levels of progress as all other students. We closely 
monitor and evidence this; the School will work in partnership with students, teachers, 
parents and, where appropriate, other external agencies to ensure that individual learning 
needs are addressed within the context of the curriculum and sections E and F of the EHC 
Plan.  

Training is provided to all staff as the need arises.  We have a comprehensive range of 
training sessions that are offered, giving opportunities for staff to further develop their skills.  
We have strong CPD and actively encourage staff to further their professional development.  
Staff who are new to the School follow an induction programme which includes training and 
information on SEND.   

We can also call upon the support from specialist organisations from within the Local 
Authority as and when the need arises. 

6. ASSESSING, REVIEW AND PROGRESS 
We communicate progress to parents/guardians for all students by regular reports which are 
sent home.  Additionally, Progress Evenings are held twice a year when there is an 
opportunity to discuss progress, attainment and next steps for those students not making 
expected rates of progress.  We also encourage email and telephone conversations. 

The assessment reports will show student progress against their target levels and are colour 
coded to identify effort and prep. Our teams review the progress and attainment of all 
students and put intervention in place where needed. The effectiveness of the intervention is 
monitored by the next set of reports. 

We welcome the involvement of parents/guardians and want to keep them up-to-date and 
involved with their child’s progress.  Students with an EHCP are allocated a keyworker who 
will act as a point of contact for both student and parent, and will oversee student progress 
and the annual review procedure.   

We also provide information for parents through the website and VLE, newsletters and an 
annual Open Evening. 

The School keeps a student’s profile and record of support up-to-date to inform discussions 
with the student about their progress and support. This include accurate information to 
evidence the SEND support that has been provided over a student’s time in the School and 
its effectiveness. 
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7. QUALITY ASSURANCE AND COMPLAINTS 
All students, including those with SEND, are assessed on a regular basis, in accordance 
with the School’s Assessment and Reporting Policy.  Teachers continually assess and 
review student progress and attainment informally with assessment points and a key 
assessment (mock examination) is given at least once a year.  All students with a Statement 
or EHCP have an annual review. 

If parents/guardians have a complaint this should be directed in the first instance to the 
subject teacher or their child’s form tutor who may refer concerns to a more senior member 
of staff if needed.  Alternatively, parents/guardians may choose to contact the Federation 
SENCO.  If there continues to be cause for complaint, parents/guardians can address their 
concerns in line with the Federation Complaints Policy.   


